

Hiro Brands Limited (ASX: WNB) (formerly Wellness and Beauty Solutions Limited) ACN 169 177 833 (the Company)

### **ASX Announcement**

31 August 2022

# **Amended Constitution**

In accordance with ASX Listing Rule 15.2.1, attached to this announcement is a copy of the Hiro Brands Limited (formerly Wellness and Beauty Solutions Limited) Constitution as amended at the General Meeting held on 29 August 2022.

### **ENDS**

This announcement was authorised for release by the Company Secretary.

### Hasaka Martin

Company Secretary Hiro Brands Limited P: +61 424 685 041

E: hasaka.martin@emersonoperations.com.au



# Constitution

Hiro Brands Limited (previously Wellness and Beauty Solutions Limited)

# **Table of contents**

1 2	Nature of company Issue of shares	5 5
	Power to issue shares	5
	Number of shareholders	5
	Price on issue	5
	Special rights	5
	Effect of allotment on class rights	5
	Trusts over shares	5
	Entitlement to certificates	5
	Issue of certificates to joint holders	6
	Rights and obligations of joint holders	6
3	Variation of class rights	6
	Form of consent	6
	Separate general meeting	6
4	Alteration of capital	7
5	Lien	7
	Money secured by lien	7
	Enforcement of Lien	7
	Uncertificated Shares	7
	Power of sale	7
	Application of proceeds of sale	8
6	Calls on shares	8
	Power to make calls	8
	Time of call	8
	Notice of calls	8
	Liability to pay calls	8
	Interest on unpaid calls	9
	Sums payable on allotment or at a fixed date	9
	Advances of uncalled amounts	9
7	Forfeiture of shares	9
	Notice of default	9
	Forfeiture	9
	Sale of forfeited shares	9
	Transfer and consideration	10
	Liability of former Member	10
	Statement of forfeiture	10
	Non-payment of other sums	10
8	Transfer of shares	10
	Form of transfer	10
	Effect of transfers	10
	Registration procedure	10
	Board power to refuse registration	11
	Circumstances where registration prohibited	11
	Notification of refusal to register	11
	Operation of register	11
	Restricted securities	11
	Takeover approval provisions	12
_	Sale of unmarketable shareholdings	13
9	Transmission of shares	14
	Transmittee right to register or transfer	14
	Other transmittee rights and obligations	15
	Deceased members	15
10	General meetings	15
	Voting qualification time	15
	Convening of meetings by Board	15
	Convening of meetings by members	15 16
	Directors attendance at general meetings	16

	Notice of general meeting	16
	Cancellation of general meetings	16
	Quorum at general meetings	16
	Quorum at adjourned general meetings	16
	Appointment of chairperson	16
	Chairperson's powers	17
	Adjournment of meetings	17
	Voting on show of hands	17
	Demand for a poll	17
	Voting rights of Members	17
	Joint shareholders' vote	18
	Voting rights where calls unpaid	18
		18
	Vote of the Chairperson at general meetings	
	Objections to voter qualification	18
	Virtual Technology and Attendance	18
11	Proxies and representatives	18
	Proxies and representatives of Members	18
	Appointment of proxies	18
	Form of proxy	19
	Authority of proxies	19
	Verification of proxies	19
	Validity of proxies	19
	Revocation of appointment of proxy	20
12	Appointment and retirement of directors	20
	Number of Directors	20
	Nomination of Directors	20
	Appointment of Directors	20
	Retirement of Directors	21
	Share qualification	21
	Casual vacancy Directors	21
	Removal from office	21
	Vacation of office	21
13	Powers and proceedings of the board	22
	Powers of the Board	22
	Convening of Board meetings	22
	Notice of Board meetings	22
	Mode of meeting for Board	22
	Quorum at Board meetings	22
	Voting at Board meetings	22
	Appointment of chairperson of the Board	22
	Chairperson's vote at Board meetings	22
	•	23
	Participation where Directors interested	23
	Delegation of powers to committee	23
	Proceedings of committees	
	Validity of acts of Board	23
	Minutes	23
	Resolution in writing	23
14	Directors' remuneration	24
	Director's fees	24
	Payment for expenses	24
	Payment for extra services	24
	Payments to former Directors	24
15	Managing and executive Directors	24
	Appointment	24
	Termination of appointment of executive Director	24
	Retirement by rotation	25
	Remuneration of executive Directors	25
	Powers of executive Directors	25
16	Alternate Directors	25
	Appointment of alternate Directors	25

	Powers of alternate Director	25
	Termination of appointment of alternate Directors	25
17	Secretary	26
18	Indemnity and insurance	26
	Indemnity	26
	Insurance premiums	26
19	Execution of documents	26
	Seal	26
	Execution of documents	26
	Official and share Seals	26
20	Dividends	26
	Declaration of dividends	26
	Entitlements to dividends	26
	Amounts due by Member	27
	Payment of dividends by transfer of property	27
	Payment of dividends in cash	27
	Dividend reinvestment	27
	Authority to capitalise profits	27
	Application of capitalised sum	27
21	Winding up	28
	Rights to capital	28
	Ranking of restricted securities	28
22	Notices	28
	Persons authorised to give notices	28
	Method of giving notices	28
	Notices to joint holders	28
	Addresses for giving notices to Members	28
	Address for giving notices to the Company	28
	Time notice of meeting is given	28
	Time other notices are given	29
	Proof of giving notices	29
	Persons entitled to notice of meeting	29
23	Definitions and Interpretation	29
	Definitions	29
	Interpretation	30
	References to the constitution	31
	Replaceable rules	31
	Application of Corporations Act 2001 and Listing Rules	31
	Exercise of powers	32

# Corporations Act 2001 Public company limited by shares

# Constitution of Hiro Brands Limited (previously Wellness and Beauty Solutions Limited) ACN 169 177 833

# 1 Nature of company

1.1 The Company is a public company limited by shares.

### 2 Issue of shares

### Power to issue shares

- 2.1 Subject to the Listing Rules, the directors have sole power to issue shares or options to buy or subscribe for shares in the Company. Subject to the Corporations Act 2001 and the Listing Rules, shares and options in the Companymay be issued on any conditions as determined by the Board.
- 2.2 The directors may implement an employee share plan for officers or employees of the Company on such terms and conditions as they determine.

### **Number of shareholders**

2.3 There is no limit on the number of shareholders the Company may have.

### Price on issue

2.4 The Board may issue and allot shares in the Company at any price they considerappropriate.

### Special rights

2.5 The Board may issue classes of shares in the Company as they think fit with preferred, deferred or other special rights or with those restrictions, and with suchrights to dividends, voting, return of capital or otherwise and at such price as the Board sees fit. An issue of shares under this clause is without prejudice to any special rights previously conferred on the holders of any existing shares or class of shares but is subject to the Corporations Act 2001 and the Listing Rules.

### Effect of allotment on class rights

2.6 The rights conferred on the holders of the shares of a class allotted with preferredrights are not to be treated as varied by the allotment of further shares by the Company ranking equally with them unless the terms of allotment of the earlier allotted shares expressly provide otherwise.

### **Trusts over shares**

- 2.7 Except as required by law, no person is to be recognised by the Company asholding a share on trust.
- 2.8 Except as provided by this document or the law, the Company may recognise only an absolute right to the entirety of a share in the registered holder and, regardless of it having notice of any other interest or right, the Company is not bound by, or compelled in any way to recognise, any equitable, contingent, future, partial or other right or interest in a share or unit of a share.

### **Entitlement to certificates**

2.9 The Board may determine that all the shares of a class of shares in the capital of the Company are to be allotted on the terms that they may be held only as uncertificated holdings under the ASX Settlement Operating Rules. A Member holding shares of that class is not entitled to require the Company to issue or deliver certificates as evidence of title to the shares. However the Company mustprovide the Member with a statement of their holding in accordance with the ASXSettlement Operating Rules and the Listing Rules. The Board may at any time revoke a determination under this clause.

- 2.10 If the Company operates an issuer sponsored sub-register it must allocate a unique SRN for each holding of shares. A Member may have more than one holding each of which will have a unique SRN. Each new holding of shares onthe issuer sponsored sub-register must be allocated a unique SRN for that holding.
- 2.11 The Board may permit a Member's holding of shares to be held as an uncertificated holding under the ASX Settlement Operating Rules and they mustdo so if the Listing Rules or the ASX Settlement Operating Rules require that shares are to be held as uncertificated holdings.
- 2.12 Every Member whose shares are not held as an uncertificated holding of shares is entitled without payment to receive a certificate in respect of shares allotted, asrequired by the Corporations Act 2001.
- 2.13 The Board may cancel without replacing a certificate for shares held by a Memberwhose shares are to be held as an uncertificated holding.

### Issue of certificates to joint holders

2.14 The Company is not bound to issue more than one certificate in respect of a share or shares held jointly by several persons. Delivery of a certificate for a share to one of several joint holders is sufficient delivery to all such holders.

### Rights and obligations of joint holders

- 2.15 The Board may from time to time determine the maximum number of joint holders, being not more than 3, whose names may be recorded in the Register. Until a determination is made, the maximum number is 3. The Company may record only the names of the first persons within the maximum number from theapplication for shares, transfer document or notice of death and all other names may be disregarded by the Company.
- 2.16 If several persons are jointly entitled to a share all of the following conditions apply in relation to that joint holding:
  - 2.16.1 In the absence of an express direction from those persons to the contrary, the Company may enter the names of those persons as Members in the Register in the order in which their names appear on the application for shares or the instrument of transfer or the notice of death or bankruptcy given to the Company to establish those persons'entitlement to the share.
  - 2.16.2 It is a sufficient discharge of any of the Company's obligations to those persons if the Company discharges that obligation in relation to the first named holder of the share in the Register.
  - 2.16.3 Any one of those persons may give effectual receipts for any dividend or return of capital payable to those persons.
  - 2.16.4 Those persons are jointly and severally liable to pay all calls, interestand other amounts in respect of the share.

# 3 Variation of class rights

### Form of consent

- 3.1 If at any time there are different classes of shares on issue, the rights attached to a class (unless otherwise provided by the terms of issue of the shares of that class) may, whether or not the Company is being wound up, be varied in either ofthe following ways:
  - 3.1.1 With the consent in writing of the holders of 75% of the shares of that class.
  - 3.1.2 With the sanction of a special resolution passed at a separate generalmeeting of the holders of the shares of the class.

# Separate general meeting

3.2 The provisions of this document relating to general meetings, with all necessary changes required

by the context of this clause 3, apply to every separate generalmeeting except that:

- 3.2.1 Two Members represented in any manner permitted at general meetings who together hold one-third of the issued shares of the class, or the only Member holding shares in the class, is a quorum.
- 3.2.2 Any person qualified to be counted in a quorum may demand a poll.

# 4 Alteration of capital

- 4.1 The Company may do anything in respect of its share capital permitted by the Corporations Act 2001 and Listing Rules, including any one or more of the following:
  - 4.1.1 If there is in this document a restriction on the number of shares thatmay be on issue, increase by a Members resolution the number of shares which may be issued by the creation of new shares.
  - 4.1.2 Convert all or any of its shares into a larger or smaller number of sharesby a Members resolution.
  - 4.1.3 Any form of capital reduction or buy back.

### 5 Lien

### Money secured by lien

- 5.1 To the extent permitted by the Listing Rules, the Company has a first and paramount lien on every share which is not fully paid (including a share acquired under an employee incentive scheme, where an amount is owed to the Companyfor its acquisition) and on all dividends payable in respect of that share for both ofthe following:
  - 5.1.1 For all money called but unpaid or due but unpaid in respect of thatshare.
  - 5.1.2 Where the share is registered in the name of one Member only, for allmoney payable to the Company by the Member or, in the case of a deceased Member, by the deceased Member's estate.
- 5.2 The lien extends to reasonable interest and expenses incurred because theamount has not been paid.
- 5.3 The Board may exclude at any time by resolution a share either wholly or in partfrom the lien created under this document.

### **Enforcement of Lien**

5.4 The Company may do all things which the Board considers necessary or appropriate to do under the ASX Settlement Operating Rules or the Listing Rulesto enforce or protect the Company's lien.

### **Uncertificated Shares**

In the event any shares in the Company are held on the CHESS sub-register, while the Company has a lien on any such shares held on CHESS sub-register, the Company must, if required, give notice that a holding lock is to be applied in the form and manner set out in the ASX Settlement Operating Rules.

### Power of sale

- 5.6 Subject to clause 5.7, the Company may sell, in any manner which the Boardthinks fit, any shares on which the Company has a lien.
- 5.7 A share on which the Company has a lien must not be sold unless both of thefollowing are satisfied:
  - 5.7.1 A sum in respect of which the lien exists is presently payable.
  - 5.7.2 A period of 14 days has elapsed after the Company has given to the Member in whose name the share is registered or the person entitledthereto by reason of the Member's

death or bankruptcy a notice in writing of the Company's intention to sell the share.

### 5.8 The notice must:

- 5.8.1 State the amount, and demand payment, of the part of the amount inrespect of which the lien exists as is presently payable.
- 5.8.2 Comply with the requirements, if any, of the ASX Settlement OperatingRules and the Listing Rules.
- 5.9 The Company may do all things necessary to give effect to the sale of those shares on which the Company has a lien, including authorising a Director, Secretary or other person to execute a transfer of the shares sold in favour of the purchaser of the shares.
- 5.10 The Company must register the purchaser of any shares sold as the holder of theshares. The purchaser is not bound to see to the application of the purchase money. The title of the purchaser to the shares is not affected by an irregularity or invalidity in connection with the sale.

### Application of proceeds of sale

5.11 The proceeds of the sale must be received by the Company and the money remaining after deducting the expenses of sale must be applied in payment of that part of the amount in respect of which the lien exists as is presently payable. The residue, if any, must (subject to a like lien for sums not presently payable as existed upon the shares before the sale) be paid to the person entitled to the shares at the date of the sale.

### 6 Calls on shares

### Power to make calls

- 6.1 The Board may from time to time in accordance with this document make calls on Members for any money unpaid on the Members' shares which is not by the conditions of allotment of the share made payable at fixed times.
- The Board may, on the issue of shares, differentiate between the holders as to the amount of calls to be paid and the times of payment.
- 6.3 The Board may require that a call be paid by instalments.
- A call or an instalment of a call may not be made payable at a date less than one month after the date fixed for the payment of the last preceding call or instalment.
- 6.5 The Board may at any time revoke or postpone a call.

### Time of call

6.6 A call is to be treated as made at the time when the resolution of the Board authorising the call is passed.

### **Notice of calls**

- 6.7 In the event any shares in the Company are held on the CHESS sub-register, the Company must comply with the Listing Rules in relation to the dispatch and content of notices to Members on whom a call is made. In all other circumstances, a Member on whom a call is made must be given at least 14 days'notice specifying both of the following:
  - 6.7.1 The amount of the call.
  - 6.7.2 The due date for payment.

### Liability to pay calls

A Member on whom a call is made in accordance with this document must pay to the Company the amount called on his shares at the time or times and place specified.

### Interest on unpaid calls

6.9 If a sum called in respect of a share is not paid before or on the day appointed forpayment, the person from whom the sum is due must pay interest on the sum from the day appointed for payment of the sum called to the time of actual payment at a rate not exceeding 20% per annum determined by the Board. The Board may waive payment of interest, either wholly or in part, on sums called but unpaid.

### Sums payable on allotment or at a fixed date

- 6.10 Any sum which by the terms of issue of a share becomes payable on allotment orat a fixed date is for the purposes of this document treated as a call duly made and payable on the date on which by the terms of issue the sum becomes payable.
- 6.11 In case of non-payment of a sum payable on allotment or at a fixed date, all the relevant provisions of this document as to payment of interest and expenses, forfeiture, or otherwise apply as if the sum had become payable by virtue of a callduly made and notified.

### Advances of uncalled amounts

- 6.12 The Board may accept all or part of the money uncalled and unpaid upon anyshares held by a Member which the Member is willing to advance to the Company.
- 6.13 The Board may authorise the payment of interest on the whole or a part of an advance of any uncalled amount due on shares until the date the amount would have been payable but for the advance at a rate not exceeding 10% per annum ora rate fixed from time to time by the Company in general meeting.

### 7 Forfeiture of shares

### Notice of default

- 7.1 If a Member fails to pay a call or instalment of a call on the day when it is due forpayment, the Board may, while any part of the call or instalment remains unpaid, give notice requiring the Member to pay the unpaid call or instalment together with any interest which may have accrued. The notice must do all of the following:
  - 7.1.1 Specify a further day (not earlier than 14 days after the date of the notice) on or before which the payment required by the notice is to bemade.
  - 7.1.2 State that, in the event of non-payment at or before the time appointed, the shares in respect of which the call was made will be liable to be forfeited.
  - 7.1.3 Comply with the requirements, if any, of the ASX Settlement OperatingRules and the Listing Rules.

### **Forfeiture**

- 7.2 If the requirements of a notice relating to forfeiture given under this document arenot complied with, any share in respect of which the notice has been given may be forfeited by a resolution of the Board to that effect (if required, at a meeting convened in accordance with the Listing Rules), at any time before the payment required by the notice has been made.
- 7.3 If the share the subject of a resolution of forfeiture is entered on the CHESS Sub-register, the Company may take all necessary steps to move the share to a sub- register administered by the Company. The forfeiture of the share is effective at the time the share is entered in that sub-register.
- 7.4 A forfeiture includes all dividends declared in respect of the forfeited shares and not actually paid before the forfeiture
- 7.5 Before a sale or disposition of a forfeited share the Board may annul the forfeitureon terms determined by the Board.

### Sale of forfeited shares

7.6 A forfeited share becomes the property of the Company and may be sold or otherwise disposed of

on the terms and in the manner determined by the Board inaccordance with the Corporations Act 2001, the ASX Settlement Operating Rules and the Listing Rules.

### Transfer and consideration

- 7.7 The Company may receive the consideration, if any, given for a forfeited share onany sale or disposition of the share and may execute a transfer of the share in favour of the transferee.
- 7.8 On execution of the transfer the transferee must be registered as the holder of the share. The transferee is not bound to see to the application of any money paid as consideration.
- 7.9 The title of the transferee to the share is not affected by any irregularity or invalidity in connection with the forfeiture, sale, or disposal of the share.

### **Liability of former Member**

- 7.10 A person whose shares have been forfeited ceases to be a Member in respect ofthe forfeited shares but remains liable to pay to the Company all money that, at the date of forfeiture, was payable by him to the Company in respect of the shares.
- 7.11 The money which the former Member is liable to pay to the Company and whichmay be recovered at the discretion of the Board includes both of the following amounts:
  - 7.11.1 Interest on the money for the time being unpaid.
  - 7.11.2 The expenses incurred by the Company in respect of the forfeiture and ale of the shares.
- 7.12 The liability of a defaulting Member ceases if and when the Company receivespayment in full of all the money which the defaulting Member is liable to pay.

### Statement of forfeiture

7.13 A statement in writing declaring that the person making the statement is a Director or Secretary, and that a share has been duly forfeited on a date stated in the statement, may not be objected to by any person claiming to be entitled to the share.

### Non-payment of other sums

7.14 The provisions of this document as to forfeiture apply in the case of non-payment a sum that, by the terms of issue of a share, becomes payable at a fixed time, as if that sum had been payable by virtue of a call duly made and notified.

### 8 Transfer of shares

# Form of transfer

- 8.1 A transfer of shares must be either in writing in a common form or in another formapproved by the Board or a proper ASX Settlement-regulated transfer for the purposes of the Corporations Act 2001.
- 8.2 A transfer must both show the jurisdiction of incorporation of the Company and beexecuted by or on behalf of both the transferor and the transferee unless the transfer is either of the following:
  - 8.2.1 A sufficient transfer of marketable securities for the purposes of theCorporations Act 2001
  - 8.2.2 A proper ASX Settlement-regulated transfer for the purposes of the Corporations Act 2001.

### **Effect of transfers**

8.3 A transferor remains the holder of the shares transferred until the transfer is registered and the name of the transferee is entered in the Register in respect of the shares.

### Registration procedure

8.4 The document of transfer of shares that is not an ASX Settlement-regulated transfer must be left for registration at the Office, or at another place determined by the Board, accompanied by all of the following:

- 8.4.1 The certificate for the shares to which it relates.
- 8.4.2 Evidence that any fee payable on registration of the transfer has been paid.
- 8.4.3 Evidence reasonably required by the Board to show the right of thetransferor to make the transfer.
- 8.5 Except if this document permits the Board to refuse registration, the Board mustregister the transferee as a Member and retain the document of transfer.
- 8.6 An ASX Settlement-regulated transfer must be effected by a proper ASX Settlement-regulated transfer and registered in accordance with the ASX Settlement Operating Rules.

### Board power to refuse registration

- 8.7 Subject to the Corporations Act 2001 and the Listing Rules, the Board may, in its absolute discretion, refuse to register any transfer of shares or other securities or request ASX Settlement to apply a holding lock to prevent a transfer of any or all of them:
  - 8.7.1 Where a law relating to stamp duty prohibits the Company from registering it;
  - 8.7.2 Where the Company has a lien on the securities in accordance with the Listing Rules;
  - 8.7.3 Where the transfer is not permitted under the terms of an employeeincentive scheme;
  - 8.7.4 If it is served with a court order that restricts the holder's capacity to transfer its shares or other securities (as the case may be); or
  - 8.7.5 In any circumstances permitted by the Listing Rules.

### Circumstances where registration prohibited

- 8.8 The Board must refuse to register a transfer of shares in either of the following circumstances:
  - 8.8.1 If the Listing Rules require the Board or the Company to do so.
  - 8.8.2 If the shares are classified under the Listing Rules or by ASX as restricted securities and the transfer is or might be in breach of the Listing Rules or an escrow agreement entered into by the Companyunder the Listing Rules in relation to those shares.

### Notification of refusal to register

8.9 If the Board refuses to register a transfer of a share in the Company, the Board must give written notice of the refusal to the person who lodged the transfer within 2 months after the date on which the transfer was lodged with the Company.

# Operation of register

8.10 If the Company operates a Company sponsored sub-register then the Companymust comply with the requirements of the Listing Rules in connection with that sub-register. The Company must process proper ASX Settlement-regulated transfers affecting sub-registers administered by the Company on all business days.

### Restricted securities

- While the Company is on the official list of ASX, the Company must recognise and comply with the Listing Rules with respect to Restricted Securities.
- 8.12 Without limiting the obligation to comply with the Listing Rules:
  - 8.12.1 a holder of Restricted Securities must not Dispose of, or agree or offer to Dispose of, the Restricted Securities during the escrow period applicable to those Restricted Securities except as permitted by the Listing Rules or ASX;
  - 8.12.2 if the Restricted Securities are in the same class as quoted securities, the holder will be taken to have agreed in writing that the Restricted Securities are to be kept on the Company's issuer sponsored subregister and are to have a holding lock applied for the duration of the escrow period applicable to those securities;

- 8.12.3 the Company will refuse to acknowledge any Disposal (including, without limitation, to register any transfer), of Restricted Securities during the escrow period except as permitted by the Listing Rules or the ASX;
- 8.12.4 a holder of Restricted Securities will not be entitled to participate in any return of capital on those Restricted Securities during the escrow period applicable to those Restricted Securities except as permitted by the Listing Rules or ASX; and
- 8.12.5 if a holder of Restricted Securities breaches a restriction agreement or a provision of this Constitution restricting a Disposal of those Restricted Securities, the holder will not be entitled to any dividend or distribution, or to exercise any voting rights, in respect of those Restricted Securities for so long as the breach continues.
- 8.13 For the purposes of this rule, Dispose has the meaning given to it in the Listing Rules and Disposal has the corresponding meaning.

### Takeover approval provisions

- In this clause **approving resolution**, **proportional takeover bid** and **approving resolution deadline** have the meanings given to those terms in the Corporations Act 2001.
- 8.15 While clauses 8.12 to 8.21 have effect, the Company must refuse to register a transfer of shares that would give effect to a contract resulting from the acceptance of a proportional takeover bid in respect of the shares unless and untilan approving resolution is passed, or deemed to be passed, in accordance with this document.
- 8.16 If a proportional takeover bid is made in respect of shares in the Company the Board must ensure that an approving resolution is voted on in accordance with this document by the approving resolution deadline.
- 8.17 The approving resolution must be voted on at a meeting convened and conductedas if it is a general meeting of the Company convened and conducted in accordance with this document and the Corporations Act 2001 or by means of a postal ballot conducted by the Company in accordance with the Corporations Act 2001.
- 8.18 The bidder under the proportional takeover bid and any person who is associated with the bidder for the purposes of the Corporations Act 2001 must not vote on an approving resolution.
- 8.19 The persons entitled to vote on an approving resolution are those persons, other than the bidder or an associate of the bidder, who, at the end of the day when the first offer was made under the proportional takeover bid, held bid class securities.
- 8.20 Each person who is entitled to vote is entitled to one vote for each share of that class held at the end of the day when the first offer was made.
- 8.21 An approving resolution is taken to be passed if the proportion of the number of votes in favour of the resolution bears to the total number of votes on the resolution is greater than one-half. If it is not so passed, it is taken to be rejected.
- 8.22 If a resolution to approve the bid is voted on in accordance with the provisions of this document before the approving resolution deadline the Company must, on or before the approving resolution deadline, give the bidder (and in the event shares in the Company are held on the CHESS subregister, the ASX) a written notice stating that a resolution to approve the bid has been voted on and whether the resolution was passed or rejected.
- 8.23 If the approving resolution is not voted on by the approving resolution deadline are solution to approve the proportional takeover bid is deemed to have been passed in accordance with this document.
- 8.24 Clauses 8.12 to 8.21 to cease to have effect on the day 3 years after the later of the following dates:
  - 8.24.1 The date when those clauses first became binding on the Company.

8.24.2 The date when those clauses are last renewed by the Company passing a special resolution for their renewal.

### Sale of unmarketable shareholdings

8.25 In clauses 8.23 to 8.35:

**Appointment Date** means the day after the end of the 42 day period specified in the notice given in accordance with clause 8.24 to Members with Unmarketable Holdings.

**Authorised Price** means the price per share of the shares of an Unmarketable Holding equal to the simple average of the last sale prices of the shares quoted on ASX for each of the 10 trading days immediately preceding the Appointment Date.

**Authorising Member** means a Member with an Unmarketable Holding who doesnot give notice to the Company in accordance with clause 8.24.3.

**Terms of Sale** means the terms of sale of each Authorising Member's shares set out in clause 8.26.

**Unmarketable Holding** means a holding of shares in the Company that is a lessthan a marketable parcel within the meaning of the Listing Rules.

- 8.26 If the Board proposes to reduce or eliminate Unmarketable Holdings, it may givenotice under this clause to each Member with an Unmarketable Holding. The notice must comply with the requirements of the Listing Rules and the ASX Settlement Operating Rules and must include statements to the effect that:
  - 8.26.1 The notice is given in accordance with this clause.
  - 8.26.2 The Company intends to sell Members' Unmarketable Holdings.
  - 8.26.3 Members who desire to retain their shareholdings must give notice of their desire to the Company within 42 days after the date of the notice.
  - 8.26.4 A Member who does not give notice to the Company under this clause to be regarded as irrevocably appointing the Company as the Member's agent to sell the Member's Unmarketable Holding in accordance with this clause.
- 8.27 Except if clause 8.35 applies, only one notice under clause 8.24 may be given bythe Company in each period of 12 months.
- 8.28 On the Appointment Date each Authorising Member is regarded as having irrevocably appointed the Company as the Member's attorney to sell all the Member's Unmarketable Holding. The terms of appointment are as follows:
  - 8.28.1 The Company may take all necessary steps to cause the AuthorisingMember's shares to be moved from the CHESS Subregister to a subregister administered by the Company.
  - 8.28.2 The purchase price must be not less than the Authorised Price.
  - 8.28.3 The Company may execute a transfer of the Authorising Member's shares as attorney for the Authorising Member.
  - 8.28.4 The sale of the Unmarketable Holding must be made within 5 businessdays after the end of the period of 42 days specified in the notice to Members under clause 8.24.
  - 8.28.5 Completion of the sale must occur within 5 business days after the date of sale or a later date which the Company and the purchaser agree in writing.
  - 8.28.6 The purchase price must be payable in cash.
  - 8.28.7 The Company may receive the proceeds of sale to be dealt with inaccordance with the following clauses.

- 8.28.8 The Company must pay all stamp duty and other expenses incurred inrespect of the sale that would otherwise be borne by the Authorising Members.
- 8.28.9 The Company may enforce the terms of the offer and any contractarising from it on behalf of all or any of the Authorising Members.
- 8.28.10 A dispute arising between any of the purchaser, the Company and an Authorising Member in respect of the terms of the offer and the implementation of these clauses must be determined by the auditor of the Company acting as an expert and not an arbitrator.
- The Company must do all that is reasonable to sell the Unmarketable Holdings of the Authorising Members. A sale may be made only in accordance with the Termsof Sale.
- 8.30 The Company must not sell the shares of a Member who gives notice to the Company in accordance with clause 8.24.3.
- 8.31 If all the Shares of 2 or more Authorising Members are sold to one purchaser thetransfer may be effected by one transfer document.
- 8.32 The Company must send the proceeds of sale of an Unmarketable Holding to the Authorising Member by cheque mailed to the Member's address in the Register within 14 days after receipt of the proceeds of sale.
- 8.33 If an Authorising Member's whereabouts are unknown, the proceeds of sale mustbe applied in accordance with the applicable laws dealing with unclaimed moneys.
- 8.34 The receipt of the Company for the proceeds of sale of the shares of an Authorising Member is a good discharge to the purchaser who is not bound to seeto the regularity of the actions and proceedings of the Company under these clauses or to the application of the proceeds of sale.
- 8.35 After entry of the name of the purchaser in the Register as the holder of the shares acquired from an Authorising Member the validity of the sale may not bequestioned by any person.
- 8.36 The Board may not give a notice to Members under clause 8.24 during thetakeover period under a takeover scheme or takeover announcement.
- 8.37 If a takeover offer or takeover announcement is made after the giving of notice toMembers under clause 8.24 and before the sale of an Unmarketable Holding:
  - 8.37.1 The authority of the Company to sell that Unmarketable Holdingterminates.
  - 8.37.2 After the end of the takeover period a further notice under this clausemay be given to all Members who then hold Unmarketable Holdings.
- 8.38 Before the ordinary shares of the Company are CHESS Approved Securities, clauses 8.23 to 8.35 do not apply.

### 9 Transmission of shares

# Transmittee right to register or transfer

- 9.1 Subject to the Bankruptcy Act 1966 and the Corporations Act 2001, if a person entitled to a share because of a Transmission Event gives the Board the information that they reasonably require to establish the person's entitlement to be registered as the holder of any shares, that person may do either of the following:
  - 9.1.1 Elect to be registered as a Member in respect of those shares by giving signed notice in writing to the Company, and on receiving this notice the Company must register the person as the holder of those shares.
  - 9.1.2 Transfer those shares to another person. That transfer is subject to the provisions of this document relating to the transfer of shares.

### Other transmittee rights and obligations

- 9.2 A person who has given to the Board the information referred to in clause 9.1 inrespect of a share is entitled to the same rights to which that person would be entitled if registered as the holder of that share.
- 9.3 A person registered as a Member as a result of a Transmission Event must indemnify the Company and the Board to the extent of any loss or damage suffered by the Company or the Board as a result of that registration.

### **Deceased members**

- 9.4 If a Member (not being one of several joint registered holders) dies, the Companymust recognise only the legal personal representative of that Member as having any title or interest in a share registered in the name of that Member or any benefits accruing in respect of that share.
- 9.5 If a Member (being one of several joint registered holders) dies, the Company must recognise only the surviving joint registered holders of that share as having any title or interest in, or any benefits accruing in respect of, that share.
- 9.6 Nothing in this document releases the estate of a deceased joint holder from a liability in respect of a share which had been jointly held by the deceased Memberwith other persons.
- 9.7 Where 2 or more persons are jointly entitled to any share as a consequence of the death of the registered holder of that share, they are taken to be joint holdersof that share.

### 10 General meetings

### Voting qualification time

- 10.1 Except as stated below, in this document Voting Qualification Time in relation to ageneral meeting means one of the following:
  - 10.1.1 If a determination is made by the convenor of a meeting under clause 10.2, the time specified in that determination.
  - 10.1.2 If a determination is not made by the convenor of the meeting, 48 hoursbefore the time for commencement of the meeting or a lesser time fixed in relation to general meetings of the Company for the purposes of this clause by determination of the Board.
- 10.2 For the purpose of determining voting entitlements at a general meeting, the convenor of a meeting may determine that all the issued voting shares in the Company at a specified time before the meeting are to be regarded as held at the time of the meeting by the persons who held them at the specified time.
- 10.3 A determination of a specified time before the meeting must be made beforenotice of the meeting is given.
- The specified time must be not more than 48 hours before the meeting.
- 10.5 Before the ordinary shares of the Company are CHESS Approved Securities:
  - 10.5.1 Clauses 10.1 to 10.4 do not operate.
  - 10.5.2 The Voting Qualification Time in relation to a general meeting is the time of commencement of the general meeting.

### Convening of meetings by Board

10.6 The Board may convene a general meeting at any time.

### Convening of meetings by members

10.7 The Board must call and arrange to hold a general meeting if required to do sounder the Corporations Act 2001.

### Directors attendance at general meetings

10.8 A Director is entitled to receive notice of and to attend all general meetings and allgeneral meetings of the holders of any class of shares in the capital of the Company and is entitled to speak at those meetings.

### Notice of general meeting

- A notice of a general meeting may be given by any form of communication permitted by the Corporations Act 2001. The notice must specify the place, the day and the hour of meeting and if the meeting is to be held in 2 or more places, the technology that will be used to facilitate the meeting, the general nature of thebusiness to be transacted and any other matters as are required by the Corporations Act 2001.
- 10.10 The accidental omission to give notice of a general meeting to, or the non-receiptof a notice by, a person entitled to receive notice does not invalidate a resolution passed at the general meeting.

### Cancellation of general meetings

- 10.11 The Board may cancel a general meeting, other than a general meeting whichthey are required to convene and hold under the Corporations Act 2001.
- 10.12 A meeting may only be cancelled in accordance with clause 10.11 if notice of thecancellation is given to all persons entitled to receive notice of the meeting at least 2 business days prior to the time of the meeting as specified in notice of meeting.

### Quorum at general meetings

- 10.13 Business may not be transacted at a general meeting unless a quorum of Members is present at the time when the meeting proceeds to business. Exceptas otherwise set out in this document, 2 Members present in person or by representative is a quorum.
- 10.14 If a quorum is not present within half an hour from the time appointed for themeeting or a longer period allowed by the chairperson:
  - 10.14.1 If the meeting was convened by or on the requisition of Members, itmust be dissolved.
  - 10.14.2 Otherwise, it must stand adjourned to the same day in the next week atthe same time and place or to another day and at another time and place determined by the Board.
- 10.15 If a meeting has been adjourned to another time and place determined by the Board, not less than 7 days' notice of the adjourned meeting must be given in thesame manner as in the case of the original meeting.

# Quorum at adjourned general meetings

10.16 If at the adjourned meeting a quorum is not present within half an hour after thetime appointed for the meeting, the meeting must be dissolved.

# Appointment of chairperson

- 10.17 If the Board have elected one of their number as chairperson of their meetings,that person is entitled to preside as chairperson at every general meeting.
- 10.18 The Directors present at a general meeting must elect one of their number tochair the meeting in either of the following circumstances:
  - 10.18.1 A Director has not been elected as the chairperson of Board meetings.
  - 10.18.2 The chairperson is not present within 15 minutes after the time appointed for the holding of the meeting or he is unwilling to act.
- 10.19 The Members present at a general meeting must elect one of their number tochair the meeting in either of the following circumstances:
  - 10.19.1 There are no Directors present within 15 minutes after the timeappointed for the holding of the meeting.

10.19.2 All Directors present decline to take the chair.

### Chairperson's powers

10.20 Subject to the terms of this document dealing with adjournment of meetings, theruling of the chairperson on all matters relating to the order of business, procedure and conduct of the general meeting is final and no motion of dissent from a ruling of the chairperson may be accepted.

### Adjournment of meetings

- 10.21 The chairperson may, with the consent of any meeting at which a quorum is present, and must if so directed by the meeting, adjourn the meeting to anothertime and to another place.
- 10.22 The only business that may be transacted at any adjourned meeting is the business left unfinished at the meeting from which the adjournment took place.
- 10.23 When a meeting is adjourned for 30 days or more, notice of the adjournedmeeting must be given as in the case of an original meeting.
- 10.24 Except when a meeting is adjourned for 30 days or more, it is not necessary togive a notice of an adjournment or of the business to be transacted at an adjourned meeting.

### Voting on show of hands

- 10.25 At a general meeting a resolution put to the vote of the meeting must be decided on a show of hands unless a poll is demanded before that vote is taken or before the result is declared or immediately after the result is declared.
- 10.26 If a poll is not duly demanded, a declaration by the chairperson that a resolution has on a show of hands been carried or carried unanimously, or by a particular majority, or lost, and an entry to that effect in the book containing the minutes of the proceedings of the Company, is conclusive evidence of the fact without proof of the number or proportion of the votes recorded in favour of or against the resolution.

# Demand for a poll

- 10.27 A poll may be demanded by one of the following:
  - 10.27.1 The chairperson.
  - 10.27.2 At least 5 Members entitled to vote on the resolution.
  - 10.27.3 Any Member or Members with at least 5% of the votes that may be caston the resolution on a poll.
- 10.28 The demand for a poll may be withdrawn.
- 10.29 The demand for a poll does not prevent the continuance of a meeting for the transaction of business other than the question on which a poll is demanded.
- 10.30 If a poll is duly demanded, it must be taken in the manner and, except as to the election of a chairperson or on a question of adjournment, either at once or afteran interval or adjournment or otherwise as the chairperson directs. The result of the poll is the resolution of the meeting at which the poll is demanded.
- 10.31 A poll demanded on the election of a chairperson or on a question of adjournment must be taken immediately.

## **Voting rights of Members**

- 10.32 Subject to any rights or restrictions for the time being attached to a class or classes of shares on a show of hands every person present who was a Memberat the Voting Qualification Time or who represents a corporation who was a Member at that time has one vote.
- 10.33 Subject to the rights or restrictions attached to a class or classes of shares, on a poll every person present who was a Member at the Voting Qualification Time and who is present in person or by proxy, attorney or representative has the following voting rights:

- 10.33.1 One vote for each fully paid share that person held at that time.
- 10.33.2 For each partly paid share that person held, a fraction of one vote equalto the fraction:

**AP** where:

**AP** is the amount paid on the partly paid share, excluding amountscredited or paid in advance of a call.

**NV** is the total amount paid or payable (excluding amounts credited) onthat share.

10.34 A Member is not entitled to cast a vote in respect of shares which are classified under the Listing Rules or by ASX as restricted securities while there subsists abreach of an escrow agreement entered into by the Company in respect of the shares.

### Joint shareholders' vote

10.35 In the case of joint holders the vote of the senior who tenders a vote, whether inperson or by proxy, must be accepted to the exclusion of the votes of the other joint holders and, for this purpose, seniority must be determined by the order in which the names stand in the Register.

### Voting rights where calls unpaid

10.36 A Member is not entitled to vote or to be counted in a quorum at a general meeting unless all calls or other sums presently payable by the Member in respect of shares have been paid.

### Vote of the Chairperson at general meetings

10.37 In a case of an equality of votes, whether on a show of hands or on a poll, thechairperson of a general meeting has a casting vote in addition to their deliberative vote (if any) as a Member.

# Objections to voter qualification

10.38 No objection may be raised to the qualification of a voter except at the meeting or adjourned meeting at which the vote objected to is given or tendered. An objection to the qualification of a voter must be referred to the chairperson, whosedecision is final. A vote not disallowed according to an objection as provided in this document is valid for all purposes. A vote which the Listing Rules require the Company to disregard is not valid.

# **Virtual Technology and Attendance**

- 10.39 Subject to the Corporations Act and ASX Listing rules, a reference in this Constitution to:
  - 10.39.1 meetings, includes a reference to that meeting being held wholly or partly online, virtually or electronically but does not include any live stream, recording or broadcast of that meeting which does not permit attendees as a whole a reasonable opportunity to engage and participate in the meeting;
  - 10.39.2 the presence of an individual, includes a reference to that individual's presence physically in person or electronically or virtually through the use of any technology; and
  - 10.39.3 the attendance of an individual, includes a reference to that individual attending a meeting, venue or any other applicable place physically in person or electronically or virtually through the use of any technology

# 11 Proxies and representatives

### **Proxies and representatives of Members**

11.1 At meetings of Members or classes of Members each Member entitled to vote may vote in person or by proxy or by attorney. A Member which is a corporation may appoint an individual as a representative. Except as expressly provided by the terms of their appointment, a person attending as a proxy, as the attorney of aMember, or as representing a corporation which is a Member has all the powers of a Member, except where expressly stated to the contrary in this document.

### Appointment of proxies

11.2 A Member may appoint either 1 or 2 persons as their proxy to attend and vote instead of the

Member. When a Member appoints 2 proxies the appointment mustspecify the proportion of the Member's voting rights which each proxy is entitled to represent. A proxy need not be a Member. A document appointing a proxy must be in writing, signed by the appointor or the attorney of the appointor duly authorised in writing and be in any form permitted by the Corporations Act 2001.

- 11.3 If the notice of the general meeting for which a proxy is appointed states that proxies may be sent to a specified facsimile number for or on behalf of the Company, a document generated from the image of a document appointing aproxy that is transmitted to that facsimile number is treated as being all of the following:
  - 11.3.1 In writing.
  - 11.3.2 Signed if bearing a facsimile of a signature.
  - 11.3.3 Under seal if bearing a facsimile of a seal.
  - 11.3.4 Deposited with the Company in accordance with this document.
- 11.4 If the document appointing a proxy is sent by facsimile transmission, any power ofattorney or other authority under which the appointment is signed, or a notarially certified copy of that power or authority, will be taken to be deposited with the Company in accordance with this document if it is transmitted by facsimile with the facsimile transmission of the document appointing the proxy.

### Form of proxy

11.5 There is no required form for a proxy. The Board may from time to time approve form for use at a particular meeting.

### **Authority of proxies**

- 11.6 A document appointing a proxy may specify the manner in which the proxy is tovote in respect of a particular resolution and, where the document so provides, the proxy is not entitled to vote on the resolution except as specified in the document.
- 11.7 A proxy may vote on a show of hands but a person holding a proxy for more thanone Member has only one vote.
- 11.8 A document appointing a proxy confers authority to demand or join in demanding poll.
- 11.9 Except as expressly provided by the document appointing a proxy, an appointment of a proxy confers authority to agree to a meeting being convened by shorter notice than is required by the Corporations Act 2001 or by this document.

# Verification of proxies

- Before the time for holding the meeting or adjourned meeting at which a proxy proposes to vote, both of the following documents must be deposited with the Company as applicable:
  - 11.10.1 The document appointing the proxy.
  - 11.10.2 The power of attorney or other authority (if any) under which the document is signed or a notarially certified copy of that power or authority.
- 11.11 Those documents must be received at the Office, at a fax number at the Office orat another place, fax number or electronic address specified for that purpose in the notice convening the meeting not less than 48 hours before one of the following times:
  - 11.11.1 The time for holding the meeting or adjourned meeting.
  - 11.11.2 In the case of a poll, the time appointed for the taking of the poll.

# Validity of proxies

11.12 A proxy document is invalid if it is not deposited or produced prior to a meeting ora vote being taken as required by this document.

### Revocation of appointment of proxy

- 11.13 A vote given in accordance with the terms of a proxy document or power of attorney is valid despite the occurrence of any one or more of the following eventsif no intimation in writing of any of those events has been received by the Company at the Office before the commencement of the meeting or adjourned meeting at which the document is used:
  - 11.13.1 The previous death or unsoundness of mind of the principal.
  - 11.13.2 The revocation of the instrument or of the authority under which theinstrument was executed.
  - 11.13.3 The transfer of the share in respect of which the instrument or power isgiven.

# 12 Appointment and retirement of directors

### **Number of Directors**

- 12.1 Until otherwise determined in accordance with this document, the number of Directors must not be less than 3 nor more than 7. The Directors and Secretaryin office at the date this document is adopted by the Company continue in office subject to this document.
- The Company may, by resolution, increase or reduce the number of Directors andmay also determine in what rotation the increased or reduced number is to go out of office. Alternate Directors are not to be treated as Directors for the purpose of determining the minimum or maximum number of Directors holding office.

### **Nomination of Directors**

- 12.3 A person other than a Director who retires by rotation or who ceases to be a Director in accordance with this clause 12 is not eligible to be appointed as a Director at a general meeting unless notice of nomination of the person to be a Director is given to the Company in accordance with this clause 12.
- 12.4 A notice of nomination of a person to be a Director is:
  - 12.4.1 A statement that the person is, or is nominated as, a candidate forelection as a Director, signed by the person or a Member.
  - 12.4.2 A written consent by the person to act as a Director of the Company.
- 12.5 A notice of nomination must be given to the Company not later than the last datefor nomination fixed in accordance with clause 12.6.
- 12.6 The last date for the nomination of persons for election as Directors at a generalmeeting is the later of the following:
  - 12.6.1 35 business days before the date of the general meeting.
  - 12.6.2 Another date, which may not be later than the last date on which the notice convening the general meeting may be lawfully given, fixed in relation to that general meeting by resolution of the Board.
- 12.7 A Director who retires by rotation at a general meeting or who ceases to be a Director at a general meeting in accordance with this clause 12 is regarded as offering to be re-elected at that general meeting unless before the last date for nomination of Directors the Director gives to the Company written notice that the Director is not available to be re-elected.

### **Appointment of Directors**

- 12.8 At a meeting at which a Director retires, the Company may by resolution fill thevacated office by electing a person to that office.
- 12.9 A retiring Director who offers to be re-elected at a general meeting is re-appointed to the office of Director with effect from the end of that meeting if each of the following is satisfied:

- 12.9.1 The vacated office is not filled by the election of a Director at themeeting.
- 12.9.2 The Director is not disqualified under the Corporations Act 2001 fromholding office as a Director.
- 12.10 This is the case unless at that general meeting either of the following occurs:
  - 12.10.1 It is expressly resolved not to fill the vacated office.
  - 12.10.2 A resolution for the re-election of that Director is put and lost.

### **Retirement of Directors**

- 12.11 At each annual general meeting of the Company the following Directors mustretire from office:
  - 12.11.1 One third of the Directors for the time being, or, if their number is not 3 or a multiple of 3, then the number nearest one third.
  - 12.11.2 Any other Director, except a managing Director, who has been in office for 3 years or more since that Director's election or last re-election as a Director.
- 12.12 The Directors to retire at an annual general meeting are those who have been longest in office since their last election. If 2 or more persons became Directors on the same day, those to retire must be determined by lot unless they otherwiseagree among themselves.
- 12.13 A Director retiring at an annual general meeting who is not disqualified by law from being reappointed is eligible for re-election and may act as a Director throughout the meeting at which that Director retires.
- 12.14 A Director may retire from office by giving notice in writing to the Company of thatDirector's intention to retire. A notice of resignation takes effect at the time which is the later of the following:
  - 12.14.1 The time of giving the notice to the Company.
  - 12.14.2 The expiration of the period, if any, specified in the notice.

### Share qualification

12.15 A Director or alternate Director is not required to hold a share in order to holdoffice as a Director or alternate Director.

# **Casual vacancy Directors**

- 12.16 The Board or the surviving Director may at any time appoint a person to be a Director, either to fill a casual vacancy or as an addition to the existing number of Directors. The total number of Directors may not exceed the number fixed in accordance with this document.
- 12.17 A Director appointed under clause 12.16:
  - 12.17.1 Holds office only until the next annual general meeting after theappointment and is then eligible for re-election.
  - 12.17.2 Must not be taken into account in determining the Directors who are toretire by rotation at that annual general meeting.

### Removal from office

12.18 The Company may by ordinary resolution remove a Director from office and mayby ordinary resolution appoint another person as a replacement. A person appointed to replace a Director removed from office must retire as a Director at the time ascertained as if the person became a Director on the day on which the Director removed from office was elected or last re-elected a Director.

### Vacation of office

12.19 In addition to the circumstances in which the office of a Director becomes vacant by virtue of the Corporations Act 2001 or another provision of this document, the office of Director becomes vacant in any of the following circumstances:

- 12.19.1 If the Director becomes an insolvent under administration.
- 12.19.2 If the Director becomes of unsound mind or a person whose person orestate is liable to be dealt with in any way under the law relating to mental health.
- 12.19.3 If the Director is absent without the consent of the Board from the meetings of the Board held during a continuous period of 6 months and the Board resolves that the office of that Director be vacated.
- 12.19.4 If the Director becomes prohibited from being a Director by reason of anorder made under the Corporations Act 2001.

# 13 Powers and proceedings of the board

### Powers of the Board

13.1 The Board may exercise all those powers of the Company as are not, by the Corporations Act 2001, the Listing Rules or by this document, required to be exercised by the Members in general meeting or otherwise.

# **Convening of Board meetings**

13.2 A Director may at any time, and a Secretary must on the requisition of a Director, convene a meeting of the Board.

### Notice of Board meetings

- 13.3 Notice of each meeting of the Board must be given to each Director at least 24hours before the meeting or at another time determined by resolution of the Board.
- 13.4 All Directors may waive in writing the required period of notice for a particularmeeting.
- 13.5 It is not necessary to give a notice of a meeting of Board to a Director who is outof Australia or who has been given leave of absence.

### Mode of meeting for Board

13.6 A Board meeting may be called or held using any technology consented to by all the Directors. The consent may be a standing one. A Director may only withdrawtheir consent within a reasonable period before the meeting. The Board may otherwise regulate its meetings as it thinks fit.

### **Quorum at Board meetings**

- 13.7 At a meeting of Board, the number of Directors whose presence is necessary to constitute a quorum is 2 or another number determined by the Board.
- 13.8 If the number of Directors is reduced below the number necessary for a quorum of Directors, the continuing Director or Directors may act only to appoint additional Directors to the number necessary for a quorum or to convene a general meeting of the Company.

### Voting at Board meetings

13.9 Questions arising at a meeting of the Board must be decided by a majority ofvotes of the Directors present and voting. A decision of the majority is for all purposes a decision of the Board.

### Appointment of chairperson of the Board

- 13.10 The Board may elect a Director to chair their meetings and determine the periodfor which the person elected is to hold office.
- 13.11 If a chairperson has not been elected, or if at any meeting the chairperson is not present within 10 minutes after the time appointed for holding the meeting or is unwilling to act, the Directors present may choose one of their number to chair themeeting.

### Chairperson's vote at Board meetings

- 13.12 The chairperson does not have a casting vote in either of the following circumstances:
  - 13.12.1 At a meeting of Board at which only 2 Directors are present.

- 13.12.2 On the vote on a question to be decided on which only 2 Directors are competent to vote.
- 13.12.3 In all other cases of an equality of votes, the chairperson of the meeting has a casting vote in addition to the chairperson's deliberative vote as a Director.

# Participation where Directors interested

- 13.13 A Director may be present and may vote on a matter before the Board if and to the extent that they are permitted to do so under the Corporations Act 2001.
- 13.14 If there are not enough Directors to form a quorum as a result of a Director having an interest which disqualifies them from voting then 1 or more of the Directors (including those who have the disqualifying interest in the matter) may call a general meeting of the Company and the general meeting may pass a resolution to deal with the matter.

### Delegation of powers to committee

13.15 The Board may delegate any of its powers to committees consisting of Directors or other persons as they think fit to act in Australia or elsewhere. The exercise of a power by a committee in accordance with this document is to be treated as the exercise of that power by the Board. In the exercise of any powers delegated to it, a committee formed by the Board must conform to the directions of the Board.

### **Proceedings of committees**

13.16 Except as provided in a direction of the Board, the meetings and proceedings of acommittee formed by the Board must be governed by the provisions of this document, in so far as they are applicable, as if meetings and proceedings of the committee are meetings and proceedings of the Board.

### Validity of acts of Board

13.17 All acts done by a meeting of the Board or of a committee of the Board or by a person acting as a Director are valid even if it is later discovered that there is adefect in the appointment of a person to be a Director or a member of the committee or that they or any of them were disqualified or were not entitled to vote.

### **Minutes**

13.18 The Board must cause minutes of all proceedings of general meetings, of meetings of the Board and of committees formed by the Board to be entered, within one month after the relevant meeting is held, in books kept for the purpose. The Board must cause all minutes, except resolutions in writing treated as determinations of the Board, to be signed by the chairperson of the meeting at which the proceedings took place or by the chairperson of the next succeeding meeting.

### Resolution in writing

- 13.19 A resolution in writing signed by all Directors, excluding Directors who have been given leave of absence, is to be treated as a determination of the Board passed at meeting of the Board duly convened and held.
- 13.20 A resolution in writing may consist of several documents in like form, each signedby one or more Directors and if so signed it takes effect on the latest date on which a Director signs one of the documents.
- 13.21 If a resolution in writing is signed by an alternate Director, it must not also besigned by the appointor of the alternate Director and vice versa.
- 13.22 In relation to a resolution in writing:
  - 13.22.1 A document generated by electronic means which purports to be a facsimile of a resolution of the Board is to be treated as a resolution inwriting.
  - 13.22.2 A document bearing a facsimile of a signature is to be treated as signed.

### 14 Directors' remuneration

### Director's fees

- Subject to the Listing Rules, the Directors shall be entitled to be paid by way offees for their services the aggregate sum determined from time to time by the Company in general meeting.
- 14.2 The aggregate sum must be divided among the Directors in the proportions and in the manner from time to time agreed by the Board. If they do not agree it must be divided equally.
- 14.3 The fees payable by the Company to Directors other than executive Directorsmust be by a fixed sum and must not be paid by way of commission on or a percentage of profits or operating revenue.
- 14.4 The aggregate sum of the Directors fees must not be increased except with the prior approval of the Company in general meeting. The notice convening the meeting must state the amount of the increase in the aggregate sum and the maximum sum that may be paid following the increase.
- 14.5 Directors' fees accrue from day to day.

### Payment for expenses

14.6 In addition to their fees, the Directors must be paid all travelling, accommodation, and other expenses properly incurred by them in attending and returning from meetings of the Board or any committee of the Board or general meetings or otherwise in the execution of their duties as Directors.

# Payment for extra services

- 14.7 A Director who is called upon to perform extra services or to make a special exertion or to undertake executive or other work for the Company beyond the Director's ordinary duties may be paid additional fees for those services, exertions or work.
- 14.8 The additional amount may be paid in accordance with both of the following:
  - 14.8.1 Either by fixed sum or salary determined by the Board.
  - 14.8.2 Either in addition to or in substitution for the fees otherwise payable tothe Director.

### **Payments to former Directors**

14.9 Subject to the Corporations Act 2001, the Board may determine that the Company pay a gratuity, pension or allowance, at the time of or following retirement or other vacation of office to a Director or to a relative of a Director andmake contributions to any fund and pay any premiums for the purchase or provision of that gratuity, pension or allowance.

### 15 Managing and executive Directors

# **Appointment**

15.1 The Board may appoint one or more of their number to hold any executive office of the Company, including that of executive chairperson or managing Director. A Director appointed to an executive office of the Company is referred to in this document as an executive Director. The appointment of a Director to an executive office may be for the period and on the terms determined by the Board, subject to the provisions of the Corporations Act 2001.

### Termination of appointment of executive Director

- 15.2 The Board may revoke or terminate any appointment of a Director to an executiveoffice, but without affecting any claim for damages for breach of any employment contract between the Director and the Company.
- 15.3 A Director appointed as executive chairperson or managing Director (or some equivalent title) will automatically cease to hold that office if they cease to be a Director, but without affecting any claim for damages for breach of any employment contract between the Director and the Company. Any other executive Director will not automatically cease to hold their executive office if theycease to be a Director unless the contract or any resolution under which the Director holds office expressly

states that they will, in which case that cessation does not affect any claim for damages for breach of any employment contract between the Director and the Company.

### Retirement by rotation

An executive Director who is appointed as a managing Director is not subject to retirement by rotation and is not to be counted in determining the rotation or retirement of the other Directors.

Any other executive Director is subject to retirement by rotation.

### **Remuneration of executive Directors**

Subject to the terms of any agreement entered into between the Company and anexecutive Director, that executive Director is entitled to receive the remuneration determined by the Board. The remuneration of an executive Director may be paid by way of salary, commission, or participation in profits, or partly in one way and partly in another as determined by the Board. The remuneration of an executive Director must not include a commission on or percentage of operating revenue.

### **Powers of executive Directors**

15.6 The Board may entrust to and confer on an executive Director any of the powers exercisable by them on the terms and conditions and with the restrictions determined by the Board. The powers conferred on an executive Director may beconferred on terms that they are to be exercised either concurrently with or to the exclusion of the Board's own powers. The Board may revoke, withdraw, alter, or vary from time to time all or any of the powers of an executive Director.

### 16 Alternate Directors

### **Appointment of alternate Directors**

A Director, with the approval of the Board, may appoint a person, whether a Member or not, to be an alternate Director in the Director's place during those periods when the Director is unable to act.

### **Powers of alternate Director**

- 16.2 An alternate Director is subject in all respects to the terms and conditionsapplying to the other Directors except:
  - 16.2.1 The provisions of this document which relate to the election of Directors, their fees and remuneration and the power to appoint an alternate Director.
  - 16.2.2 As expressly provided in this document.
- 16.3 An alternate Director is entitled to do all of the following:
  - 16.3.1 Perform all the duties of a Director while the Director who appointed thealternate Director is not exercising or performing them.
  - 16.3.2 Receive notice of meetings of the Board.
  - 16.3.3 Attend, be counted in a quorum, and vote at meetings of the Board if the Director who appointed the alternate Director is not present.

### Termination of appointment of alternate Directors

- 16.4 The appointment of an alternate Director is immediately terminated if any of the following situations occurs:
  - 16.4.1 The Director who appointed the alternate Director ceases to be a Director.
  - 16.4.2 The Director who appointed the alternate Director gives notice of termination of the appointment to the Company.
  - 16.4.3 The Board resolves to terminate the appointment after giving 7 days' notice of intention to remove the alternate Director to the Director whoappointed the alternate Director.

# 17 Secretary

17.1 The Board must appoint one or more Secretaries and may at any time terminate the appointment or appointments. The Board may determine the terms and conditions of appointment of a Secretary, including remuneration. Any one of the Secretaries may carry out any act or deed required by this document, the Corporations Act 2001 or by any other statute to be carried out by the secretary of the Company.

# 18 Indemnity and insurance

### Indemnity

18.1 Every officer and past officer of the Company may be indemnified by the Company, to the fullest extent permitted by law, against a liability incurred by that person as an officer of the Company or a subsidiary of the Company, including without limitation legal costs and expenses incurred in defending an action.

# Insurance premiums

18.2 The Company may pay the premium on a contract insuring a person who is orhas been an officer of the Company to the fullest extent permitted by law.

### 19 Execution of documents

### Seal

19.1 The Board will decide whether the Company will have a seal, and if so will provide for the safe custody of the seal.

### **Execution of documents**

- 19.2 The Company may execute a document by affixing the Seal to the documentwhere the fixing of the Seal is witnessed by any of the following persons:
  - 19.2.1 2 Directors;
  - 19.2.2 A Director and the Secretary.
  - 19.2.3 A Director and some other person appointed by the Board for thepurpose.
- 19.3 The Company may also execute a document without the use of a seal as permitted by the Corporations Act 2001.

### Official and share Seals

- The Company may have for use in place of the Seal outside the jurisdiction wherethe Seal is kept one or more official seals, to be used in accordance with procedures approved by the Board.
- The Company may have a duplicate common seal which must be a copy of the Seal with the addition on its face of the words 'Share Seal'. A certificate referring to or relating to securities of the Company sealed with the share seal is taken to be sealed with the Seal. Certificates referring to or relating to securities of the Company may be issued bearing a printed impression of the share seal and printed facsimiles of the signatures of the persons permitted by this document to sign and countersign the affixing of the Seal. A certificate so issued is to be taken as sealed with the Seal.

### 20 Dividends

### **Declaration of dividends**

Dividends may be declared only by the Board and a dividend may only be paid as allowed by the Corporations Act 2001. Interest is not payable by the Company in respect of a dividend.

### **Entitlements to dividends**

20.2 All dividends must be declared and paid on shares in proportion to the amounts paid (not credited) in proportion to the total amounts paid and payable (excluding amounts credited) in respect of the shares. However, subject to that, if a share is issued on terms that it ranks for dividend as from a particular date, that share ranks for dividend from that date.

- An amount paid on a share in advance of a call must not be treated for thepurposes of this clause 20 as paid or credited as paid on the share.
- 20.4 Shares which are classified under the Listing Rules or by ASX as restricted securities do not confer a right to receive dividends on the holders of those shareswhile there subsists a breach of an escrow agreement entered into by the Company in respect of the shares.

### Amounts due by Member

The Board may deduct from any dividend payable to a Member all sums of money, if any, presently payable by the Member to the Company on account ofcalls or otherwise in relation to shares in the Company.

### Payment of dividends by transfer of property

- 20.6 A dividend may be paid wholly or partly by the distribution of specific assets,including paid up shares in, or debentures of, another corporation.
- 20.7 Where any difficulty arises in regard to a distribution satisfied wholly or in part by the distribution of assets, the Board may settle the matter as they think expedient and to that end may do any of the following as required:
  - 20.7.1 Fix the value for distribution of those specific assets or any part of them.
  - 20.7.2 Determine that cash payments are to be made to some Members in order to equitably adjust the rights of all Members.
  - 20.7.3 Vest any of those specific assets in trustees as the Board considers expedient.

### Payment of dividends in cash

- A dividend, interest, or other money payable in cash in respect of shares may be paid by cheque or bankers draft sent through the post directed to either of the following addresses:
  - 20.8.1 The address of the holder as shown in the Register or, in the case of joint holders, to the address shown in the Register of the joint holder who is first named in the Register.
  - 20.8.2 The address which the holder or joint holders direct in writing as the address for payment of dividends.
- 20.9 Every cheque or draft for moneys referred to in clause 20.8 must be made payable to the person to whom it is sent and may be made payable to bearer. Any one of 2 or more joint holders may give effectual receipts for any dividends, bonuses, or other money payable in respect of the shares held by them as joint holders.

### **Dividend reinvestment**

20.10 The Board may grant to Members or a class of Members the right to elect to reinvest cash dividends paid by the Company by subscribing for shares in theCompany on the terms determined by the Board.

### Authority to capitalise profits

20.11 The Board may resolve to capitalise the whole or a part of the profits or of anyreserve account of the Company and may apply that amount in any manner permitted by this document, by law and the Listing Rules.

# Application of capitalised sum

20.12 A sum capitalised must be applied for the benefit of the Members in the proportions in which those Members would have been entitled to that sum if distributed by way of dividend. A sum capitalised may be applied by the Board forthe benefit of Members in any manner permitted by this document or by law. To the extent necessary to adjust the rights of Members among themselves, the Board may issue fractional certificates or make cash payments in cases where fractional certificates are required or take any other action necessary to equalise entitlements of Members.

# 21 Winding up

### Rights to capital

21.1 The assets of the Company must on a winding up be applied in repayment to the Members in proportion to their respective holdings. This clause is subject to any express provision of this document.

### Ranking of restricted securities

21.2 If at the commencement of a winding up the Company has issued shares whichare classified under the Listing Rules or by ASX as restricted securities and the shares are subject to escrow restrictions, on a return of capital the holders of those shares rank behind all other shares in the Company.

### 22 Notices

### Persons authorised to give notices

22.1 A notice by either the Company or a Member in connection with this document may be given on behalf of the Company or Member by a solicitor, director or company secretary of the Company or Member. The signature of a person on anotice given by the Company may be written, printed or stamped.

# Method of giving notices

- 22.2 In addition to the method for giving notices permitted by statute, a notice by the Company or a Member in connection with this document may be given to the addressee by any of the following means:
  - 22.2.1 Delivering it to a street address of the addressee
  - 22.2.2 Sending it by prepaid ordinary post (airmail if outside Australia) to astreet or postal address of the addressee.
  - 22.2.3 Sending it by facsimile or e-mail to the facsimile number or e-mail address of the addressee.

### Notices to joint holders

22.3 A notice may be given by the Company to the joint holders of a share by givingthe notice to the first named joint holder of the share shown in the Register.

# Addresses for giving notices to Members

- The street address or postal address of a Member is the street or postal addressof the Member shown in the Register.
- 22.5 The facsimile number or e-mail address of a Member is the number which the Member may specify by written notice to the Company as the facsimile number ore-mail address to which notices may be sent to the Member.
- 22.6 Until a person entitled to a share in consequence of the death or bankruptcy of a Member gives notice to the Company of an address for the giving of notices, the address of that person is the address of the deceased or bankrupt Member.

# Address for giving notices to the Company

- 22.7 The street and postal address of the Company is the Office.
- 22.8 The facsimile number or e-mail address of the Company is the number which the Company may specify by written notice to the Members as the facsimile number or e-mail address to which notices may be sent to the Company.

### Time notice of meeting is given

A notice of meeting given in accordance with this document is to be taken asgiven, served and received at the following times as applicable:

- 22.9.1 If delivered in writing to the street address of the addressee, at the timeof delivery.
- 22.9.2 If it is sent by post to the street or postal address of the addressee, onthe business day after posting.
- 22.9.3 If sent by facsimile or e-mail to the facsimile number or e-mail addressof the addressee, at the time transmission is completed.

### Time other notices are given

- 22.10 A notice given in accordance with this document is to be taken as given, servedand received at the following times as applicable:
  - 22.10.1 If delivered in writing to the street address of the addressee, at the timeof delivery.
  - 22.10.2 If it is sent by post to the street or postal address of the addressee, onthe 2nd (5th if outside Australia) business day after posting.
  - 22.10.3 If sent by facsimile or e-mail to the facsimile number or e-mail addressof the addressee, at the time transmission is completed.

### Proof of giving notices

- 22.11 The sending of a notice by facsimile or e-mail and the time of completion of transmission may be proved conclusively by production of either of the following:
  - 22.11.1 A transmission report by the facsimile machine from which the notice was transmitted which indicates that a facsimile of the notice was sent inits entirety to the facsimile number of the addressee.
  - 22.11.2 A print out of an acknowledgment of a copy of the notice from the system from which it was sent authorised to be a true copy by a Directoror Secretary of the Company.

### Persons entitled to notice of meeting

- 22.12 Notice of every general meeting must be given by a method authorised by thisdocument to all of the following persons:
  - 22.12.1 Every Member.
  - 22.12.2 Every Director and alternate Director.
  - 22.12.3 Every person entitled to a share in consequence of the death or bankruptcy of a Member who, but for the Member's death or bankruptcy, would be entitled to receive notice of the meeting.
  - 22.12.4 The auditor for the time being of the Company, if any.
- 22.13 No other person is entitled to receive notices of general meetings.

# 23 Definitions and Interpretation

### **Definitions**

23.1 In this document, the following definitions apply:

ASX means ASX Limited.

**ASX Settlement Operating Rules** means the ASX Settlement Operating Rulesfrom time to time of ASX Settlement Pty Limited or any replacement rules that apply to trading in shares or other securities of the Company from time to time.

**Board** means the board of directors of the Company.

**CHESS** means the clearing house electronic sub-register systems as defined in the ASX Settlement Operating Rules.

**CHESS Approved Securities** means securities of the Company for which approval to participate in CHESS has been given in accordance with the ASXSettlement Operating Rules.

**CHESS Subregister** means that part of the Register that is administered by ASX Settlement and records uncertificated holdings of CHESS Approved Securities in accordance with the ASX Settlement Operating Rules.

Company means Wellness and Beauty Solutions Limited, ACN 169 177 833.

**Director** means a person appointed to perform the duties of a director of the Company.

**Listing Rules** means the Listing Rules of ASX and any other rules of ASX whichare applicable while the Company is admitted to the Official List of ASX, each as amended or replaced from time to time, except to the extent of any express written waiver by ASX.

Member means a person whose name is entered in the Register as a member ofthe Company.

Office means the registered office of the Company.

Register means the register of Members kept by the Company under the Corporations Act 2001.

**Seal** means the common seal of the Company, if any.

**Secretary** means a person appointed to perform the duties of a secretary of the Company.

**SRN** stands for Shareholder Reference Number and means a number allocatedby the Company to identify a holder of shares on an issuer sponsored sub- register.

**Restricted Securities** has the meaning given to it in the Listing Rules.

### **Transmission Event** means:

- (a) If a Member is an individual, the death or bankruptcy of that Member orthat Member becoming of unsound mind or becoming a person whose property is liable to be dealt with under a law about mental health.
- (b) If a Member is a body corporate, the deregistration or other dissolution of that Member.
- (c) In any case, the vesting in, or transfer to, a person of the shares of aMember without that person becoming a Member.

# Interpretation

- 23.2 In this document, unless the context otherwise requires:
  - 23.2.1 Words and expressions used in this document which are also used in the Corporations Act 2001, Corporations Regulations 2001, Listing Ruleor ASX Settlement Operating Rules, have the same meanings given to them under the Corporations Act 2001, Corporations Regulations 2001, Listing Rule or ASX Settlement Operating Rules.
  - 23.2.2 A reference to any law or legislation or legislative provision includes any statutory modification, amendment or re-enactment, and any subordinate legislation or regulations issued under that legislation or legislative provision, in either case whether before, on or after the date of this document.
  - 23.2.3 A reference to any agreement or document is to that agreement or document as amended, novated, supplemented or replaced from time totime.
  - 23.2.4 A reference to a clause, part, schedule or attachment is a reference to aclause, part, schedule or attachment of or to this document.
  - 23.2.5 Where a word or phrase is given a defined meaning another part of speech or other grammatical form in respect of that word or phrase hasa corresponding meaning.
  - 23.2.6 A word which denotes the singular denotes the plural, a word which denotes the plural

- denotes the singular, and a reference to any genderdenotes the other genders.
- 23.2.7 An expression importing a natural person includes any company, trust, partnership, joint venture, association, body corporate or public authority.
- 23.2.8 A reference to dollars or \$ means Australian dollars.
- 23.2.9 References to the word 'include' or 'including' are to be construed without limitation.
- 23.2.10 A reference to a time of day means that time of day in the place wherethe Office is located.
- 23.2.11 A reference to a business day means a day other than a Saturday or Sunday on which banks are open for business generally in the place where the Office is located.
- 23.2.12 Where a period of time is specified and dates from a given day or the day of an act or event it must be calculated exclusive of that day.
- 23.2.13 A term of this document which has the effect of requiring anything to be done on or by a date which is not a business day must be interpreted asif it required it to be done on or by the next business day.

### References to the constitution

23.3 A reference to this document, where amended, means this document as soamended.

### Replaceable rules

23.4 Each of the provisions of the Corporations Act 2001 which would but for this clause apply to the Company as a replaceable rule within the meaning of the Corporations Act 2001 are displaced and do not apply to the Company.

### Application of Corporations Act 2001 and Listing Rules

- 23.5 The Corporations Act 2001 applies in relation to this document as if it was an instrument made under the Corporations Act 2001 as in force on the day whenthis document became the constitution of the Company.
- 23.6 If the Company is admitted to the Official List of ASX, the following clauses apply:
  - 23.6.1 Notwithstanding anything contained in this document, if the ListingRules prohibit an act being done, the act shall not be done.
  - 23.6.2 Nothing contained in this document prevents an act being done that the Listing Rules require to be done.
  - 23.6.3 If the Listing Rules require an act to be done or not to be done, authority given for that act to be done or not to be done (as the case may be).
  - 23.6.4 If the Listing Rules require this document to contain a provision and it does not contain such a provision, this document is deemed to containthat provision.
  - 23.6.5 If the Listing Rules require this document not to contain a provision and it contains such a provision, this document is deemed not to contain that provision.
  - 23.6.6 If any provision of this document is or becomes inconsistent with the Listing Rules, this document is deemed not to contain that provision to the extent of the inconsistency.
- 23.7 If the Company is **not** admitted to the Official List of ASX, the following clausesapply:
  - 23.7.1 Notwithstanding anything contained in this document, if a clause makesreference to the applicability of the Listing Rules, this document is deemed not to contain those references to the Listing Rules to the extent of that specific reference.
  - 23.7.2 Notwithstanding anything contained in this document, if a clause makesreference to the applicability of the ASX Settlement Operating Rules, this document is deemed not to

- contain those references to the ASX Settlement Operating Rules to the extent of that specific reference.
- 23.7.3 Notwithstanding anything contained in this document, if the clause makes reference to the applicability of CHESS, CHESS Approved Securities and the CHESS Subregister, this document is deemed not tocontain references to those definitions to the extent of those specific references in the document.

# **Exercise of powers**

23.8 Except as specifically contemplated to the contrary in this document, the Company may, in any manner permitted by the Corporations Act 2001 exerciseany power, take any action or engage in any conduct or procedure which underthe Corporations Act 2001 a company limited by shares may exercise, take or engage in if authorised by its constitution.